PENNINE MOUNTAIN BIKE ACTION

Minutes
Walton Arms 7pm

10 September 2012

Present: Andy MacNae, Adrian Watts, Tony Lund, Jon Swift, Ronnie Barker, Bill Ould, Wayne Greenwood, Anthony, Paul McKeown
Apologies: Peter Robinson
 
1. Ordinary Meeting
a. Matters Arising (those not covered elsewhere)
i. Financial Report – Current balance is £ 626.48 including £ 130 held on behalf of the Gisburn trail builders. We’ve had a couple of new corporate sponsors recently, Cycle Addicts & Riverdene bunkhouse as well as corporate renewals from Ride On and Blackburn and District Mountain Bikers. We’ve also had an expression of support from Groundwork Pennine Lancashire which we’re currently following up.

ii. Small Tools and Site Assessment Training – As the previous course was a success we’d like to run another. Post meeting Tony arranged with Dave Padley to hold another course on the 3rd of November, same venue as before. We need to get names of interested people to Tony to confirm we have enough interest to run the course. JS to mail the membership, Gisburn builders and post on the website.
iii. VIA (Veterans in Action) – No update.
b. Access
i. Access Forums – Not discussed
ii. Access Information – Not Discussed
c. Projects 
i. Jon’s Routes – Now known as the Rolling Boar routes. Some significant funds have now been secured and initial work is due to start in the next 4 – 5wks. Raising of additional funds continues. Whilst the RDPE bid was in part successful their funding can not be used to cover the marketing costs of the trails so we need to find alternate sources of funding to cover ,ap design and possibly a limited print run. There are a number of possibilities to cover the shortfall including RBS, LEF, Sport England small grants or sports match schemes. The preferred option at the moment is to seek private sponsor ship within the industry. Andy MacNae to speak to Craig Robinson to see if any of his industry contacts would be interested. We believe marketing costs should not exceed £ 5k.
We don’t have any deadline date for the first trails being ready yet, ground conditions and funding constraints will dictate. It was generally considered to be better if we could get 2 or three trails upgraded, sign and mapped out for launch and then drip feed in additional trails as they are finished.

ii. Pump Tracks (Edgeside & Goodshaw Play Area) – Additional sites for pump tracks have now been identified including Whittaker Park, Plot 1 at Futures Park, a site in Burnley and two additional sites in Rossendale. Paul Mckeown will also talk to Bury MBC about a possible site in their area as well.
Developments at Edgeside have slowed, basic funding (£1k) and permissions are in place. Brian Boys can supply sub base material. The build is currently being held up due to a lack of a design.

Tony is to speak to Rowen Sorrel tomorrow and will broach the possibility of him coming up and doing a tour of all prospective sites with a view to putting some proposals together.

Money for repairs is already earmarked for repairs to the Whittaker and Gooshaw tracks but it’s generally felt that a complete rebuild would be more sustainable.

PMBA to purchase a copy of ‘Pump Track Nation’ for reference.

Post meeting note, JS has done this.

iii. Cock Hill Wood – Formal access to the site is all but granted, just finalising some small print issues regarding insurance cover. Small works including clearing trail lines, identifying materials is underway. There has a been a small shortfall in funding but no issues to date. Andy MacNae reiterated PMBA’s commitment to support with any funding bids if needed.
British Cycling have also expressed interest in the site for entry level downhill racing on several occasions which is excellent news. The major issue at the moment is the site is being used by motor bikes, ironic as a result of the original building works having stopped. It’s hoped that when trail building begins in earnest this problem will resolve itself.

iv. Project for LEF bid – Tony Lund has a section of Pennine Bridleway Feeder he’d like PMBA to submit an LEF bid for. He has 75% of the funding in place via Natural England but needs another £7-8k to fund the work. The section of bridleway being looked at is south of Oswaldtwistle and Accrington and will eventually link up with the Kings Highway and Mary Townley Loop. This is a worthwhile project to support and will give PMBA the start of a track record with funding bids which is often a key factor in successfully realising future bids. Tony to generate the bid details and pass across to Ronnie Barker for PMBA input. There should be no undue cash flow issues for PMBA as Lnacs CC will fund the work and then we’ll claim the money and pass it back to Lancs CC. It was agreed we will support this project.
d. Site issues
i. Lee Quarry Update – Some repair work is needed on the trails, Tony to consider a suitable date for a volunteer dig day in advance so we can publicise the work and get enough volunteers on site.
The trail head is moving towards planning with Ride On pulling together a more detail set of plans. Current thinking has the trail head facilities on plot 4 (plot to the left of the road behind Futures Park which is on plot 2) instead of the original intention of plot 5. Plot 5 is now being considered for pay and display car parking and plot 3 as overflow parking, temporary event space with the potential of a pump track on plot 1. Paul Mckeown raised a very important point in that the car park site and the trailhead plots need to be separately rated otherwise as the trailhead will have connections to sewage system the charge for surface water disposal will be based upon the whole area of the site which could result in an annual charge of up to £140k!

Temporary toilets are now on site.

ii. Events – Feedback from the Adrenaline Gateway steering committee was given as events in Rossendale were debated at some length in that meeting. Consideration was given to how the Singletrack Weekender could be made to be more inclusive. Come and try sessions were discussed and could fit quite nicely with Brownbacks’ desire to run a family day with coaching and guided ride. The shortage in ride leaders is being addressed by Adrian and Brownbacks already have coaches available. One of the issues Brownbacks currently face is identifying a suitable valley bottom ride.
iii. Gisburn Update – The new trails and skills loops are in, final works including woodwork sections and signage are being worked on now but the main contractor (Clixby’s) has finished despite the poor weather conditions. Car park works are well underway and the volunteers are close to finishing a new 1km section of singletrack. It’s hoped all section can open together in the autumn along with the café at Stephen Park.
Martin Colledge has asked if PMBA would joint sponsor a funding bid to purchase additional tools for Gisburn, in particular an additional power carrier. Martin is prepared to do the leg work and get the funding as well as store and maintain the equipment. If the bid is submitted with PMBA being part ownership of the tools funding is more likely to achieved. Martin has now provided a secure container for the volunteers at Gisburn which means they can have much better access to equipment when forestry staff aren’t on site. Martin also cautious agreed in principle to any jointly owned equipment being used on other sites although this would take proper formalisation and control measures to work safely. It was agreed we’d support Martin in any way we can as this is exactly the sort of thing PMBA was setup to facilitate.

iv. Healey Nab (repairs & funding) – No action at the moment, Tony monitoring the trails but nothing more. We don’t currently have a volunteer contact for the trails. Bill to attempt to re-establish contact with James Hillman.

e. Communication & Information

i. Website -  No update.
ii. Maps – No update
f. AOB and date of next meeting
i. Meeting schedule – Schedule of meetings at 6 weeks intervals as follows:
22nd October 2012, 3rd December 2012, 14th January 2013, 25th February 2013.

ii. Adrenaline Gateway Steering Group – The AG Steering group has now reconvened with Jon Swift as PMBA representative. Two meetings have been held to date and range of topics have been discussed including new trail development, Lee Quarry Trail head and events. Representatives from a number of bodies including Rossendale Borough Council, Lancs County Council (Elected members and officiers), local business, Accrington & Rossendale College, Groundwork and Ski Rossendale make up the group. One key area being looked at is the feasibility of developing more family friendly MTB routes in Dunnockshaw Community Woodland. This would require support from Burnley BC and United Utilities. This is the sort of project that requires the cross organisation support the AG group may be able to foster. Initial contact with Burnley BC has been very positive. UU are still to be contacted, Paul McKeown to try to help establish contact with the correct person in UU.
iii. MTB / Equestrian Conflict – Bill raised a complaint he had received about inconsiderate riders causing issues with horse riders and asked for the groups stance on the issue. General feeling was we would encourage all trail users to be courteous and considerate to each other. Tony Lund mentioned there had been some discussion a while ago about making a video to highlight the issues encountered although did comment that he wasn’t sure we could influence the riders causing problems. It may be an area we can highlight through the website and include in the access section when it gets written.

iv. West Pennine Moors 3 Towers Bid – The bid failed, in part due to it’s complexity. There may be smaller aspects of the bid including access issues that can be salvaged.

v. Coronation Power Windfarm – PMBA was asked to comment on a proposal in it’s early stages submitted by Coronation Power to build a second windfarm adjacent to the existing one on Scout Moor. Jon Swift submitted a written response (available on the website) outlining our concerns which mainly centred around the lack of inclusion of mountain bikers in the impact assessment. The site straddles Rooley Moor road and no mention of the Lee – Cragg link was mentioned in the documents. Our biggest concern is loss of access during the construction phase and the long term damage to either Rooley Moor road or the Lee – Cragg link.

